
 

 

February 14, 2005 
 
 
The Honourable Senator Jerahmiel S. Grafstein, Q.C. 
Chair 
Standing Committee on Banking, Trade and Commerce 
The Senate 
Ottawa ON K1A 0A4 
 
 
Dear Senator Grafstein: 
 
Re: Bill S-19: Criminal Interest Rate  
 
I refer to my appearance on February 3, 2005, before the Standing Committee on  
Banking, Trade and Commerce on behalf of the Canadian Bar Association Business Law  
and Real Property Law Sections (CBA Sections). 
 
As per the request of the Committee, I enclose an article on New York State usury rules.1 The 
article makes it clear that the law is not simple. There is indeed a 16% state law for usury and also 
a federal 25% cap for criminal usury.   However, there are other laws affecting compounding, 
first mortgages, prepayment, and the like. The article notes that many loans are exempted, with 
the result: 
 

• virtually all business loans over $2.5 million  are exempted from these statutes 
 

• loans from certain federally regulated lenders are exempted 
 
There are also other exemptions and cases that reinforce the CBA Sections’ point that there is no 
"simple" fix to the situation and this is not achieved by merely adjusting the rate. 
 
Yours truly, 
 
(Original signed by Trevor M. Rajah on behalf of Jennifer E. Babe) 
 
Jennifer E. Babe  
Vice Chair, Business Law Section  
 
cc: The Honourable Senator Madeleine Plamondon 
 
Encl. 

                                                 
1 Joshua Stein, “Confusory Unraveled: New York Lenders Face Usury Risks when in Atypical or Small 
Transactions”, 2001 New York State Bar Association Journal, (July/August). 




























